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SEPTEMBER 2014
	Editor’s Bit


September already and the Season is coming towards its end – where has the summer gone?! At least we’ve had one this year, that is until August of course when we had our special Birthday Celebration and Pink Ride organised – typical English summer – completely unreliable!! I’m sure most of you know that the ride had to be cancelled right at the last minute due to the torrential downpours that week. However, the Pink Ride was quickly rescheduled - but is already oversubscribed! We do however have some happy photos of Betty’s birthday celebration that we managed to hold the following day. 
The emailing of the last Newsletter appeared to go without a hitch and so from now on this is the method by which it will be sent.  It is obviously important that you notify John Hudson at the National office of any changes to your email address to ensure that you continue to receive your Newsletter.
We have some interesting contributions this month: an amazing story from Karen Corr re a very successful season with Squiggle, a report on the Piethorn Pleasure Ride, a fun report on the Croal Irwell Pleasure Ride and a very sad note from Barbara Smith re the loss of her very special horse. 
Hope to see lots of you at the AGM on the 27 November; meanwhile enjoy what is left of the Season.

Regards
Helen 


From the Chair……..
Hi All,

We are just approaching the last couple of rides of the season and I do hope you have all had a good one. The weather has been kind to us for most of this year, except of course at the start of August when we had to cancel Betty’s 80th Birthday Ride. This really was so disappointing for us all but especially for Betty. It was such a shame, especially after all the radio publicity etc. All the preparations were done, Hog Roast was set up, birthday cake collected and we were all set to go when BAM!! A phone call from the venue owners, mid-afternoon the day before to say we had to cancel as the venue was waterlogged!!! We frantically tried to arrange something else at the last minute, but it just wasn’t possible hence all the entrants received urgent phone calls, emails and text messages with the cancellation notice. So sorry to everyone who was disappointed but believe me, no one was more so than ourselves!  

To try to salvage something from the situation, we hurriedly arranged a small birthday party for Betty here at my home, on the Sunday following the proposed ride (see the pictures elsewhere in this newsletter).  We had a lovely afternoon and at least the sun shone for most of it. We had ordered two massive 80th Birthday cakes for the ride, which we were worried would go to waste so managed to use one of these for Betty at that party. We took the other one to St Catherine’s Hospice at Lostock Hall, hoping the patients would get some pleasure from it. They obviously did as we had a lovely thank you letter from them a couple of days later.  Fortunately the Hog Roast was stopped just in time, and we are pleased to report that the butchers kindly agreed to transfer it to our Formby Pink Ride instead – so to our great relief, all was not lost and we hadn’t lost too much financially due to the cancellation.

This leads me of course to the Formby Pink Ride on the 18th October. This will now form our Pink Ride where a donation will be made to a cancer charity. We will also use it for a belated birthday celebration ride for Betty Paul, our famous octogenarian! Most of you have happily got your entries in early enough and ordered your Hog Roast in time, but I am aware that some of you are disappointed at being on the waiting list. Unfortunately this ride has limited entries and that number is well exceeded, so please be patient about this. Ride Organiser, Glenda Griffin has done her utmost to get an increase in numbers allowed, and will let you know immediately if you are on this list.  In the meantime, the lucky ones amongst you can all retrieve your pink gear from the back of the tack room, and let’s all pray for this lovely weather to continue. 

Well as I was saying there are only a couple more rides left on the calendar, and as I write this I am just about to load up and set off to the Red Dragon, where no doubt I will see a few of our members. Many of you have had a really successful season – obviously some disappointments along the way, as there always are with horses, but we have had some really good results this year. Izzy Wilson and Jackie Lloyd both did really well at the Home International where they were part of the winning English Team. Karen Corr and Squiggle have also done really well in this their first open season and I am sure the more ‘tech-able’ amongst you will have followed their story on social networks etc. Tania and Chris Fitton have also achieved some excellent results at several events. Sorry if I have missed anyone out here, but I am just trying to summarise some of the Lancashire results for the last couple of months since our last newsletter. Personally I was thrilled to win the Pleasure Pairs class at the Lindum Spirit in July, with myself on Beavis and my good friend Carla Jackson on Pete – Carla in particular was over the moon this being her very first season involved in endurance riding.

Talking of newsletters, you will recall from the last one that we have now moved over to an e-newsletter so only those of you who signed up with Helen to receive a paper copy will receive this in the post. The trial run last issue, of emailing all the membership seemed to work quite well and no one complained about not receiving it – so here goes, watch this space. The next one you receive will be just before Christmas and will contain all the booking information for the Presentation Evening in January.

I will also be writing to everyone in the next week or so inviting you to The EGB Lancs Group Annual Group Meeting on Thursday November 27th. I do hope that as many of you as possible will attend as there is quite a lot to discuss and we do value your input. This also leads me to the email you all have received this week from Olwen Bryer (EGB National) regarding discussions with Meydan and the Dubai Equestrian Club, and the proposed sponsorship and involvement for 2015. We do hope that the revised welfare rules and the proposed sponsorship and training plans are implemented in the spirit they are intended, but this is also something we look forward to discussing at the AGM.

Well I will leave you on that note, but hope to see most of our membership at the last couple of rides of the season, where hopefully you will all be successful and achieve your targets for 2014.

See you out there – have fun and take care!

Sue Taylor-Green  
EGB Lancs Group Chairman
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The famous cake:
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Betty cutting it
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And Glenda eating it
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the answer ~
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All singing Happy Birthday



	The Longest Day


This year, the longest day 21.06.14 was one of my saddest because I lost my beautiful boy “Con” to colic. I bred him 17 years ago to be my swansong horse and we enjoyed a very special relationship. Con had a few problems over the years including sweet itch, which was under control with Rambo Hoodie and D itch ointment and he barely showed any symptoms. He was prone to laminitis which we controlled with diet, constant weight checks and good shoeing. Con spent his life terrified of tractors and never seemed to learn that they would just pass him by (although he was showing promising signs of improvement this year). 

But for all that, he was the sweetest natured horse, inherited from his mother Chess and always tried to please. He always came out eager to go and rarely needed leg to send him on except past tractors, pigs or turkeys!!!! He loved to be striding out in front until he saw something which frightened him and then he would say “ladies first” to Betty’s Fay or Lena. Con was always in your face in the stable looking for attention and giving affection in a good way; he gave me so many memories and he was very special to Alan and me.
We wish to thank all who have taken the trouble to express sympathy and empathy; this is something we all dread happening to our equine companions and it is a great help to have kind thoughts from people who understand.

Barbara Smith

	Plea for help


FORMBY PINK PLEASURE RIDE + HOG ROAST – 18 October
WE NEED MANY MARSHALLS – PLEEEEASE OFFER!

Contact:
Glenda Griffin - 07714 753576   or
Jean Merchant - 07814 630999 



	Piethorn Valley PR – Tracy Ryan & Connie – West Riding Group


So Jenny said, “Are you going to Piethorn Valley PR? Nicky and Sarah are running it.  It’s their first ride as ride organisers.  I won’t be able to ride as I’m helping but I’m sure Glenda will partner you.”  It’s a done deal then.  Having had my own first foray into ride organizing for Brodsworth earlier in the year, where Sarah and Nicky had supported us, and the fact that I like them very much, I sent in my entry form.

Then I sat idly thinking about what the terrain might hold.  I am completely agoraphobic on horseback and am extremely nervous in open spaces.  Then I found out – the moors argh!

I had a lousy night’s sleep on the Saturday before, nerves I expect!  I got to my livery yard and one padlock appeared to be broken (the combination had been changed as two liveries had left and no one thought to tell me!) therefore I couldn’t get to my mounting block or Connie’s rope head collar and long line.  “We’re doomed, doomed I say!”  However, the will to succeed kicked in and I got our stuff together, loaded the lady herself and set off.

I was driving past Saddleworth Moor, chewing on my stomach, thinking “If it looks like that I’m stuffed!”  However, I arrived to the smiling faces of Jenny and her sister Jackie, followed by young Fran(cis) and then the beaming face of Nicky swiftly followed by Sarah.  What a welcome.  I have to say here (if you’re still with me) that there is no sport like ours.  I’ve competed affiliated dressage, dipped my toe in grass roots showing (once and never to be repeated) but nowhere have I found the unconditional support and camaraderie I find whenever I attend an endurance event.

I found Glenda, we hugged, tacked up our trusty steeds and off we went with a hearty ‘good luck’, ‘enjoy’ and ‘you’ll be fine” ringing in our ears.  A nice easy warm up down nice tarmacked roads – one of my personal favourite terrains – across a reservoir bridge and then, there we were, on the moor, on a wonderful track!  I was so pleased I’d made the effort despite all the minor obstacles put in my way.  The scenery was beautiful, we shared it with some very nice and polite mountain bikers – and people think we’re mad!  If I had a pound for every time Glenda or I said “look at that view!” I could have bought us both a slap up meal.  We met one of my West Riding compatriots, Margot Fielden, on the way round and she joined us on the rest of our journey.  The marking was fab.  There were happy smiley people at all the crucial spots.  I have to say the motorway bridges were a ‘challenge’.  Please note I was offered a lead over and I refused.  Won’t make that mistake again!  In fact I bottled the second one, hopped off and Jamie (my hero) had a mounting block waiting just for this old woman when she got the other side.  Well I’m sure other people used it but I felt it was put there just for me!  That’s how you’re made to feel – special.

There was a wonderful warm welcome on our return, a rosette, a few more kilometres on my card.  All in all a perfect day and Nicky and Sarah can count on my entry at the next Piethorn Valley PR.
Tracy Ryan


	The road to qualifying for the Northern Endurance Championships….


We bought Squiggle as a potential ride and drive for Bond’s Mum, back in the autumn of 2011. However, she turned out to be a bit sharp and spooky, so I started riding her thinking that the little hairy cob would soon settle down with some work. Wrong! As she got fitter, the more forward she became. The spookiness “settled” but she can and still does turn on a sixpence, so you need to be ready for it! In 2012, for one reason or another, she ended up doing a season of local pleasure rides with Lancashire  Group…she loved every minute and went on to win Best New Endurance Horse and Best Coloured Horse at Lancashire Group’s Awards Night. Every time the tail bandage comes out she starts to jitter in expectation of an “outing”! She positively drags you to the trailer to load up ;-). In 2013, my Arabs had various issues part way through the year, so Squiggle was trained up to do some Novice Competitive rides. Squiggle passed 9 out of 9 and became Best Coloured Endurance pony and Reserve Novice Champion in Lancashire plus was placed 21st in the National Novice Rankings.

So what has Squiggle done this year? Well, 2014 has been manic…especially since we are building are own home on the smallholding. I had arranged for another rider to compete Squiggle in order that if my partner was busy with the build, we could still get 2 horses out competing and save some money on fuel. However, Bond’s horse, Hamra had an injury early on in the year and although she became sound earlier than we expected, we’ve decided that some extra time off won’t do her any harm, she’s only 7 after all. Emma rode Squiggle for me at 3 rides which helped qualify her as a rider to Open level, but then my mare decided to slip in the field and pull her pectoral muscle, meaning some rest and physio was required. Looey wasn’t fit enough to go out competing, so I started campaigning Squiggle again with a view to upgrading her to Advanced level – so we completed 63kms at the Wirral ride and 80kms at the Foremark ride in Derbyshire. I rode along with my friend Tania, who was also trying to upgrade herself and her horse to Advanced level, which she also achieved. This sport is so much more enjoyable when you have good company to share it with(.

This meant that we could now enter Endurance Races. So what’s the difference? Well the graded, set speed rides we have been entering don’t have a mass start, riders set off at intervals and the final result or “grade” is based on your horses heart rate at the end v’s your average speed. In essence the lower the heart rate and the faster the speed, the better the “grade” and you will accrue more points over the year.  The grading system is designed to reward good management of your horse, however, there are some horses that no matter how well they are looked after, their heart rates are always in the higher ranges. In race rides, there is a mass start and you race each other over the distance. There are vet checks at least every 40kms where you have to get your horse’s heart rate to drop to under 64bpm as quickly as possible and the horse must trot up sound. There will be a “hold” or rest period of 30-40mins where the horse and rider can refuel with food and drinks. Horses will be eliminated if they are lame or metabolically compromised. The first horse over the finish line is the winner! So much more exciting but much more technical and risky!

What was going to be her next challenge? I looked at the ride calendar and spotted that the Northern Endurance Championships were to be held at Hexham this year. I have very fond memories of this ride since I competed there from 2002-2004 on my Arab gelding, eventually winning the 85km race on the 3rd attempt! The Northumbrians know how to run a great event…fantastic hospitality and great prizes for everyone. This year the Championship was to be a 2-day 110km race ride. Now to enter this would mean I would have to up the ante with her training…so I took her to the Craven Country Farm ride in Yorkshire which has plenty of hills and lots of grass canters, we even ventured onto the gallops at Crow Wood Equestrian Centre in Burnley and did 15 monotonous kms of canter work – I definitely prefer the farm ride but it’s just too far to travel after work! As a final warm up I took her to a 32km ride in Cumbria which she sailed through despite being in season and being a complete tart! A few days before the ride, the organisers published the entry list – gulp! Some very experienced horses and riders, one was even on the British Team short listed to go to WEG! To add to the stress, we couldn’t travel up the evening before due to work commitments, so ended up getting up at 4am to drive the 3.5hrs to Hexham. Luckily, the vetting wasn’t until 10am and the race was due to start at 10.45am. Squiggle was jittering with excitement when she got off the trailer. She vetted well with her lowest heart rate ever of 40! 

Out of the 6 entered, 5 of us started since one person down-graded to another class. On the first day we had to race 45kms and then pass the vetting into an overnight “hold”…on day 2 the horses would be vetted again in the morning just to check that they hadn’t stiffened up overnight and the race would continue with a 35km loop followed by a 30km loop. This is what happened at the start!! 
http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=KZ5Y1iiQcDw&list=UUmwlHVDFw54JpXDg_L0gQqA
Video credit to Eileen Charlton.

Not what I’d planned, but she felt amazing and was really up for it! The first loop rode fast since we had long stretches of forestry tracks which were very good under foot. All of us stayed together for about 30kms but I pulled back since I was worried about the speed we were travelling at and knew I’d never get her heart rate down if we kept it up. We came into the Vetgate 
in 4th place.

We had to vet as soon as possible, so just made it within the parameters with a heart rate of 63. We were 17 minutes behind the leaders and the next rider was 4 minutes behind me. The Arabs really do have the advantage at Vet gates since their heart rates drop so much faster. Squiggle needs a lot more cooling down due to her body shape. I was beginning to relax – at least that was one day completed!

The heavens opened as soon as we’d vetted and then the thunder and lightning started! I was so glad that I had booked stabling for her. So she was tucked up, given a massage and a few stretches and given a bucket of Rowen Barbary Solution Mash, with Rehydrate, Sumo hoof supplement and plenty of oats. We spent the rest of the afternoon in Hexham, relaxing and having a few drinks with Tania and Chris Fitton who were competing in the 2-day 60km class. When we returned to check Squiggle the only thing which concerned me was that she hadn’t passed any droppings for a few hours. I was really worried about colic, so took her out for a bite of grass, she stomped up the field, dragging me over to a patch of thistles, ate the heads and then left a nice big pile of droppings! Nothing wrong with her then (.
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Day 2 dawned bright but breezy and quite chilly. Squiggle ate all her breakfast with gusto and had drunk well over night so was fully hydrated. Another massage and some more stretches and she was ready for the vetting…she trotted out with a lovely relaxed, long stride. By now, Squiggle was starting to attract a little fan club, even the chief vet was following her progress with interest!

The start on day 2 was staggered according to what time you finished on day 1. As I warmed Squiggle up near the start line, her competition buddy, Mack went out on his route, she spotted him and set her eyes firmly in the direction he’d gone. This resulted in us covering the ground to the first check-point rather quickly! Here she is looking very keen at the start of day 2!
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After we passed Mack and Tania, the route became really technical and challenging. There was a check point up on top of the moor and we really appreciated the chance to have a breather after a really long climb up hill and Squiggle was “sloshed” with water to cool her down. The girls at this checkpoint had nicknamed her “Hidalgo”!

You really had to pick your way over the moor and Squiggle hated the fact she couldn’t get a rhythm going. I tried to help by getting off and running over some of the difficult bits just to give her a break and let her get her own balance without me hindering her.

After a very long and hard 35kms we reached the vet gate…we’d maintained our 3rd place.

We presented her quite quickly since her heart rate was a steady 60bpm, but something upset her while her heart rate was being taken by the vet and it was 70! You can represent once within 20mins, so we checked it again and it was still 60, so back to the vet trying to remain calm – this time it was 63 and she trotted up sound – phew! Only 30kms to go – but it would be repeating 30kms of the 35 we’d just completed and it was really tough! Could we do this? Again we were lucky, we started the final loop just behind Hannah Ormerod and Badran in the 65km class – Badran was full of running and we followed her up to the first check point across the moor.  I set off from the checkpoint first expecting Hannah to pass me up the next steep climb onto the moor, but when I looked behind she wasn’t there. The next time I looked I could see Rachael and Kate Atkinson behind me plus the only other rider left in my race - eeek! We were on our own for mile after mile. I knew I had to keep up the pace but Squiggle wasn’t enjoying the stop/start going on the moor again. Finally we got off it and she perked up again. I expected to see my crew after a section of roadwork just before we went back onto the moor but he wasn’t there! Rachel’s husband was there instead and it turned out that Hannah’s horse had over-reached just before checkpoint 1. Bond offered to go back and get our trailer to collect the horse since it would’ve been difficult for their wagon to get there due the narrow, windy roads and it was too far for them to walk the horse back to the venue. So, Andrew was left to crew me, Rachael and Kate…luckily there was quite a distance between the crew points and by the time he met us for a final time, they had caught up with me and we could be crewed all together. Bond had made sure that if he hadn’t been able to get back to the venue in time to crew me for the final vetting, someone was there to help! All very exciting and nerve-wrecking!!

Squiggle’s ears went forward when we hit the homeward stretch and we trotted calmly over the finish line. However, it still wasn’t over! We had to take her to the vet within 30 minutes of finishing, her heart rate had to be under 64 and she had to trot up sound. 

Her heart rate was 59 and she did another lovely trot up! We’d done it…110kms and 3rd in the Northern Championships!!!!!!!!!
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No-one can really describe how it feels to accomplish this…all I can say is that I’ve got a once in a life-time pony and that I go all glassy eyed every time I think of how willing she was and how she tried her heart out for me over the weekend.  Now I’ve got a lean, mean racing machine!

A big thank-you to Eileen Charlton and John Austin for letting me use their fantastic photographs from the event, to Northumberland and Tyneside Group for organising a superb weekend, to all the people who volunteered their time opening gates, manning checkpoints, route-marking and all the other “jobs” which made this event such a success and of course to all the fantastic sponsors for our prizes. I couldn’t have done this without my partner Bond crewing and the support from all my friends and fellow competitors.

Lancashire Group completely rocked Northumbria since Tania Fitton completed the 2-day 60km ride with a Gr1, Chris Fitton won Best Condition with his horse in the same class, Rachael and Kate completed the 65km ride with Rachael’s horse winning Best Condition, plus Diane Hudson completed 2 days of graded rides. Well done to the winners and Northern Champions, Robert and Lottie and to everyone who completed successfully since this is a true endurance ride but well worth the trip(.

Karen Corr
	Date for your Diary - 24 January 2015
It seems quite unbelievable but it is only about three months until our 2015 Annual Presentation Evening!
As in the last few years this is to take place at Ribby Hall Village which seems to be a very popular and successful venue.  We do not have the finalised menu yet but full information and booking details will be in the December Newsletter. 

Watch this space to ensure you don’t miss out on the celebrations.


	Croal Irwell Ride….


Glenda did say at one point that she would never ride with me again !!!!!!! Far too fast I think was her excuse so I deliberately slowed the pace down for this ride. The weather was very good, the ride was very well marked and I thoroughly enjoyed myself. Both horses, Lola and Tommy Piglet were lovely and forward going.  

We just happened to be walking (Yes WALKING!!!!) when we saw a gentleman in the distance chatting to a lady and didn't really give them a second thought. The gentleman was in fact Edwin the photographer whom I did not recognise but Glenda did. Too late for an action shot so we just posed for the camera, as you do, and I must admit what a couple of lovely photos were taken. There was one of Lola with her eyes popping out of her head at the sight of Edwin, sooooo funny, I must ask Glenda to send that one in, it was brill! 

Shortly afterwards we came across a British Bull Dog all on his lonesome who decided to tag along with us. Now this really did do my head in as I can't bear to think a dog is lost or strayed away from his owner. Well, I was saying to Glenda, I can't leave him, we shall just have to walk all the way until we can find someone who will accept responsibility. I was prepared if necessary to harness him onto Tommy Piglet and take him home with me. But thankfully we met his owner just few hundred yards ahead calling out to him. Phew!! that was close , I doubt if my other three dogs or Alan would be very happy with yet another dog. 

The route was a variety of tracks, woodland, country lanes and a little road work - perfect going really. However, on the return journey, parallel to the motorway, The Piglet was leading and he was keen; the land was a little undulating, the branches were on the low side, so there was a bit of ducking and diving going on. I was trying to keep control but at the same time there was a fair bit of mud splashing up the rear and I needed to slow him down, (though he had other ideas as we were on the way HOME !! Whopee! Yeah, let’s go for it!!) I couldn't see straight ahead as the track was narrow with a few bends. I then started giggling and couldn't stop as I peeped up and felt the whack of a branch across my head! So in a way I was riding a rather enthusiastic horse at speed and couldn't see a thing...hmmmm!!!! Does this ring any bells to anyone!! 

But I just sooo enjoyed myself; I was feeling pretty low initially as I had just sold my little pony Billy Bongo Badger the day before to the first lady who came to see him, Yvonne. (She used to do Endurance riding a few years ago). So I was feeling a little sad and was missing him but with Glenda's good company and the wonderful ride, it certainly took my mind off him for a couple of hours or so. 

So I just want to thank Jean, Jenny and all the other helpers who worked very hard  to produce a superb, well organised ride - in fact it was one of the most enjoyable I have had this season. And of course thanks to Glenda for putting up with me and to my beautiful mount Tommy Piglet who is such a fun horse to ride. 

Judy 


DISCLAIMER ANY COMMENTS MADE IN LETTERS RECEIVED FOR INCLUSION IN THIS NEWSLETTER ARE NOT NECESSARILY THE VIEWS OF THE EDITOR OR MEMBERS OF THE EGB LANCASHIRE GROUP COMMITTEE
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